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The regular meeting of the Permanent Council was chaired by Ambassador Bayney Karran, Permanent Representative of Guyana to the Organization of American States (OAS), and began at 10:11 a.m.

1. Adoption of the order of business

The Chair submitted the draft order of business, document CP/OD-1832/11, to the Permanent Council for its consideration; it was adopted without modifications.

· Welcome to the Permanent Representative of Costa Rica

The Chair welcomed Ambassador Edgar Ugalde Álvarez, Permanent Representative of Costa Rica, who presented his credentials to the Secretary General on November 30, 2011. Ambassador Ugalde Álvarez addressed the meeting and thanked the Chair of the Permanent Council for his words of welcome.  He also stated his wish to revitalize the OAS and the inter-American system, and he underscored the importance of dialogue among the region’s countries.

After Ambassador Ugalde’s address, the representatives of El Salvador (on behalf of the SICA member states), Colombia (on behalf of the ALADI member states), Grenada (on behalf of the CARICOM states), Canada, and the United States welcomed the new Permanent Representative of Costa Rica and offered him their assistance in the tasks he was about to assume. 

2. Presentation of the draft final report on the dialogue on the effectiveness of the implementation of the Inter-American Democratic Charter, prepared by the Permanent Council
The Chair of the Council presented the draft final report on the dialogue on the effectiveness of the implementation of the Inter-American Democratic Charter (CP/doc.4669/11 rev. 1), prepared in compliance with the mandates of General Assembly resolutions AG/RES. 2555 (XLI-O/10) and AG/RES. 2694 (XLII-O/11), “Promotion and Strengthening of Democracy:  Follow-up to the Inter-American Democratic Charter.”

The Alternate Representative of Venezuela, Ms. Paula Carozzo de Abreu, requested that the study of the report and the adoption of a final decision on it be postponed, since the document demanded a detailed analysis.

The Permanent Representative of Bolivia, Ambassador Diego Pary, supported Venezuela’s request and explained that the draft final report included issues related to participatory democracy. The delegations of Brazil and Nicaragua supported these requests.

The delegations of Guatemala, Chile, Argentina, Panama, the United States, El Salvador, Mexico, Peru, Canada, Haiti (on behalf of the CARICOM member states), Paraguay, Uruguay, the Dominican Republic, and Colombia congratulated the Chair and Secretariat of the Permanent Council for having produced a balanced, exact report that reflected all the ideas and positions of the member states. They said that its structure and focus were valuable. 

The Alternate Representative of Panama, Ambassador José de Jesús Martínez, requested the inclusion of information on the activities carried out by the member states on the occasion of the tenth anniversary of the Inter-American Democratic Charter and, in connection with that, he also reminded the meeting that his country had hosted the seminar with the Education Ministries on September 15 and 16, 2011.

The Permanent Representative of Nicaragua, Ambassador Denis Moncada, said that the OAS’s report on the elections in Nicaragua was lacking in objectivity, according to investigations by the Nicaraguan authorities. He thus noted that his country’s government was sending the Secretary General the report on the elections of November 6, 2011, that had been prepared by Nicaragua’s Supreme Electoral Council.

The Permanent Council, taking into account the requests made, agreed to set midday on December 12, 2011, as the deadline for the delegations to present their comments and observations on the draft final report.

3. Presentation of the Plan of Action of the Inter-American Children’s Institute.  Request by the Permanent Mission of Colombia (CP/INF.6340/11; CP/INF.6340/11 add. 1)

Ms. Gloria Lozano de Díaz, Panama’s Representative to the Inter-American Children’s Institute and Vice President of the Directing Council, presented the Plan of Action, which sets out the work that the Institute is to pursue over the coming four years.

The representatives of Colombia, Uruguay, Mexico, Panama, the United States, Canada, Paraguay, and the Dominican Republic congratulated the Institute’s Directing Council on the plan it had drawn up and on the work it was carrying out. 

The Permanent Council took note of the Strategic Plan of the Inter-American Children’s Institute and thanked the Vice President of the Directing Council and the Director General, Ms. Dolores Aguilar, for the visit they had paid.

4. Report of the Chair of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs and presentation of draft resolutions “Reporting and Work Plan of the Inspector General” and “Indirect Cost Recovery” (CP/CAAP-3119/11 rev. 4)
Ambassador John Beale, Chair of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP) and Permanent Representative of Barbados, presented the corresponding report and draft resolutions.

The representatives of Grenada, Canada, Belize, Ecuador, the United States, and Paraguay spoke about the proposals presented, asked questions to which the Secretariat responded, and proposed amendments; following that, the Permanent Council:

· Approved the draft resolution on the “Reporting and Work Plan of the Inspector General,” with the modifications proposed by the delegations to document CP/CAAP-3118/11 rev. 3. The resolution was later published as CP/RES. 995 (1832/11).

Due to the late hour, the Permanent Council took a break at 1:21 p.m. and, when the meeting recommenced, the representatives of Grenada, Mexico, El Salvador, Peru, Barbados, the United States, El Salvador, Guatemala, Panama, Argentina, Venezuela, Chile, Brazil, Ecuador, the Dominican Republic, Costa Rica, Bahamas, Barbados, and Dominica spoke about the proposal for indirect cost recovery, asking questions and proposing modifications. Following their remarks, the Permanent Council:

· Approved, ad referendum of the General Assembly, the draft resolution on “Indirect Cost Recovery,” with the modifications proposed to document CP/CAAP-3119/11 rev. 4. The resolution was later published as CP/RES. 996 (1832/11).

5. Convocation of the fifth meeting of the REMJA Working Group on Mutual Assistance in Criminal Matters and Extradition. Request by the Permanent Mission of Paraguay 

The delegation of Paraguay presented this topic and expressed the commitment of its country’s government toward strengthening judicial cooperation in the Hemisphere, as could be seen in its offer to host the Fifth Meeting of the Working Group on Mutual Assistance in Criminal Matters and Extradition of the Meeting of Ministers of Justice or Other Ministers or Attorneys General of the Americas (REMJA). The delegation also proposed that the event be held in Asunción, Paraguay, on May 29 to 31, 2012. 

The Council approved the draft resolution to convene the Fifth Meeting of the Working Group on Mutual Assistance in Criminal Matters and Extradition of the Meeting of Ministers of Justice or Other Ministers or Attorneys General of the Americas in Asunción, Paraguay, from March 29 to 31, 2012, in order to implement the mandates set out in the Conclusions and Recommendations of REMJA-VIII. The resolution was later published as CP/RES. 997 (1832/11).
6. Report of the General Secretariat on the cash flow problem 

The Secretary General’s Chief of Staff, Ambassador Hugo de Zela, presented the General Secretariat’s report on the cash flow problem and explained that the liquidity problem facing the Organization was due to the delays by certain countries in paying their quotas. In that regard, he stated that one of the measures adopted to reduce the Secretariat’s expenses was to terminate the publication of Américas magazine and that the next edition, dated January 2012, would be the last.

The Chair of the Permanent Council expressed his disappointment at the closure of Américas magazine after more than sixty-five years of existence, and he underscored the need for the member states to respect their international obligation of contributing funds to the Organization.

The Representative of Costa Rica reported that his country’s government had prepaid its 2012 quota and requested that fact be set down in the Secretary General’s report.

The delegations of the United States, Grenada, and Canada requested clarifications on the use of other funds by the Organization, and they noted the need to consider options to resolve the Organization’s funding problem on a long-term basis. 

The delegations of Colombia, Grenada, Panama, Dominica, Guatemala, the United States, Saint Lucia, and the Dominican Republic expressed their disagreement with the decision to close the Américas magazine and requested a closer analysis of the topic and efforts to identify options for its preservation. The Representative of the Dominican Republic proposed suspending the production of the magazine for three months until an alternative solution to its closure could be identified. 

Ambassador de Zela answered the member states’ questions, explained the use of various funds, and said that the closure of the magazine was due to a lack of funds for maintaining it. He also reported that quota payments were still pending from Antigua and Barbuda, Brazil, Honduras, and Venezuela, that Nicaragua had a payment plan, and that Grenada was negotiating a payment plan.

The Permanent Council took note of the report presented by the General Secretariat on the cash flow problem and it instructed the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs to review the closure of Américas magazine, with its publication suspended for three months until a final solution could be identified.
7. Report on the visit by the President of the Inter-American Court of Human Rights to France. Requested by the Permanent Observer Mission of France
The Permanent Observer of France, Ambassador Pierre-Henri Guignard, reported on the visit by the President of the Inter-American Court of Human Rights, Judge Diego García Sayán, to France and to the European Court of Human Rights on November 8 to 10, 2011, as part of the processes to strengthen the human rights systems. Ambassador Guignard said that Judge Nicolas Bratza, President of the European Court of Human Rights, was to be in Washington, D.C., in February 2012, and he reported his wishes, and those of his European colleagues, to invite Judge Bratza to attend a Permanent Council meeting as a correlation to Judge García Sayán’s visit. He then recalled the anniversary of the adoption of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights.

The delegation of Mexico thanked Ambassador Guignard for his presentation and encouraged the two Courts to continue working together to strengthen the systems for the protection and defense of human rights.

The Permanent Council took note of the presentation given by the Permanent Observer of France and the remarks of the Representative of Mexico. 

8. Adoption of minutes CP/ACTA 1749/10, CP/ACTA 1752, CP/ACTA 1781/10, CP/ACTA 1782/10, CP/ACTA 1793/11, CP/ACTA 1806/11, and CP/ACTA 1814/11
The Permanent Council approved the following documents:
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CP/ACTA 1749/10, minutes of the regular meeting held on April 7, 2010;

· CP/ACTA 1752/10, minutes of the special meeting held on April 29, 2010; 

· CP/ACTA 1781/10, minutes of the joint meeting held with the Permanent Executive Committee of the Inter-American Council for Integral Development (CEPCIDI) on November 18, 2010;

· CP/ACTA 1782/10, minutes of the regular meeting held on November 23, 2010;

· CP/ACTA 1793/11, minutes of the special meeting held on March 15, 2011;

· CP/ACTA 1806/11, minutes of the special meeting held on May 24, 2011; and

· CP/ACTA 1814/11, minutes of the regular meeting held on August 31, 2011.

9. Other business

· The Chair reported that the Special Working Group to Reflect on the Workings of the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights for the Strengthening the Inter-American Human Rights System was to present its report to the Permanent Council at its meeting on December 14, 2011.

· The Permanent Representative of the United States, Ambassador Carmen Lomellin, speaking on behalf of Secretary of State Hillary Clinton, congratulated the Government of Peru for the inclusion of the crime of feminicide in its Criminal Code.
· The Permanent Representative of Barbados, Ambassador John Beale, asked about the status of Américas magazine’s workers and whether they had been informed of the proposed closure. Ambassador de Zela stated that those employees had been informed, and that they would also be informed about the Councils’ decision adopted at this meeting regarding the magazine.

The meeting was adjourned at 6:13: p.m.
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�.	Statements and comments may be found in the meeting minutes, CP/ACTA-1832/11.
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